

## 2022 届北京市丰台区高三下学期模拟考试（一）英语试题

本试卷共 12 页，100 分。考试时长 90 分钟。考生务必将答案答在答题卡上，在试卷上作答无效。考试结束后，将本试卷和答题卡一并交回。

### 笔试（共三部分 100 分）

#### 第一部分 知识运用（共两节，30 分）

##### 第一节（共 10 小题：每小题 1.5 分，共 15 分）

阅读下面短文，掌握其大意，从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中，选出最佳选项，并在答题卡上将该项涂黑。

Though new term had begun for weeks, the new girl Molly still remained 1 around her classmates. Now she was sitting at the picnic table alone. She seemed unsure of what to do or say, yet I could see her eyes longing for 2.

Brianna, the class clown, was standing near the playground making the other students laugh, as usual. “Brianna, Molly looks awfully 3. Would you invite her to join us?” I said.

Brianna sighed. I could tell that she was 4 to do what I was asking of her, but I also knew she was so sweet and kind. I had specifically 5 her for this task. She looked at her friends, then at Molly.

Knowing this choice was 6 her, I reached into my pocket and pulled out a D-buck, our class currency(货币). I needed to 7 her cooperation.

“Here, I’ll 8 you for your time.”

She offered an insincere smile, grasped the green paper, and headed off.

I watched closely as the girls talked. When they finally walked back together, I sighed with 9.

A minute later, Brianna came back and handed me the D-buck.

“I shouldn’t keep this.” Her eyes fell to her feet, 10 radiating from her quiet voice. “I don’t want Molly to think I only went to get her so I could earn a D-buck. She’s my friend.”

Then Brianna skipped back to amuse her classmates again, and who laughed for the first time that week? Molly.

- |                 |               |                  |                 |
|-----------------|---------------|------------------|-----------------|
| 1. A. satisfied | B. surprised  | C. awkward       | D. ashamed      |
| 2. A. trust     | B. acceptance | C. understanding | D. respect      |
| 3. A. angry     | B. puzzled    | C. serious       | D. lonely       |
| 4. A. unwilling | B. eager      | C. determined    | D. disappointed |
| 5. A. studied   | B. selected   | C. supported     | D. examined     |

- |                   |            |            |               |
|-------------------|------------|------------|---------------|
| 6. A. comforting  | B. warming | C. paining | D. protecting |
| 7. A. consider    | B. permit  | C. check   | D. ensure     |
| 8. A. help        | B. pay     | C. prepare | D. forgive    |
| 9. A. relief      | B. concern | C. sorrow  | D. regret     |
| 10. A. excitement | B. courage | C. guilt   | D. impatience |

【答案】1. C    2. B    3. D    4. A    5. B    6. C    7. D    8. B    9. A    10. C

【解析】

【导语】这是一篇记叙文。文章主要讲述作者请 Brianna 帮助新来的女孩 Molly 融入新的集体，并答应给 Brianna 班级的货币。Brianna 与 Molly 聊天之后，成为了朋友，并内疚地把班级货币还给了作者。

【1 题详解】

考查形容词词义辨析。句意：虽然新学期已经开始了几个星期，但新来的女孩 Molly 在同学面前仍然感到很尴尬。A. satisfied 感到满意的；B. surprised 感到惊奇的；C. awkward 尴尬的；D. ashamed 惭愧的。根据下文 ““Brianna, Molly looks awfully \_\_\_3\_\_\_.” 可知，新来的 Molly 感到很尴尬，故选 C。

【2 题详解】

考查名词词义辨析。句意：她似乎不知道做什么或说什么，但我却看到她渴望被接纳的眼睛。A. trust 信任；B. acceptance 接受、接纳；C. understanding 理解；D. respect 尊敬。根据 “Now she was sitting at the picnic table alone. She seemed unsure of what to do or say” 可知，Molly 刚到新的班级，认识新的同学，她不知道做什么和说什么，无法融入新的集体，故推知 Molly 渴望获得新同学的接纳和认可，故选 B。

【3 题详解】

考查形容词词义辨析。句意：Brianna, Molly 一个人看起来很孤独。A. angry 生气的；B. puzzled 困惑的；C. serious 严肃的；D. lonely 孤独的。根据上文 “Now she was sitting at the picnic table alone.” 可知，Molly 独自坐着，所以她应该是看起来孤独的，故选 D。

【4 题详解】

考查形容词词义辨析。句意：Brianna 叹了一口气。我看得出来，她不愿意做我要她做的事，但我也知道她是如此的善良。A. unwilling 不愿意的；B. eager 渴望的；C. determined 决心的；D. disappointed 感到失望的。根据上文 “Brianna sighed.” 可知，Brianna 叹了一口气，说明 Brianna 不愿意做我要她做的事，故选 A。

【5 题详解】

考查动词词义辨析。句意：我特意选择了她来执行这项任务。A. studied 学习；B. selected 选择；C. supported 支持；D. examined 仔细检查。根据上文 “I could tell that she was \_\_\_4\_\_\_ to do what I was asking of her, but I also knew she was so sweet and kind.” 可知，Brianna 很善良，所以我选择 Brianna 去邀请

Molly, 故选 B。

【6 题详解】

考查动词词义辨析。句意：知道这个选择让她很痛苦，我把手伸进口袋，掏出一个 D-buck——我们班的货币。A. comforting 安慰；B. warming 使温暖；C. paining 使苦恼；D. protecting 保护。根据上文 “Brianna sighed.” 可知，Brianna 不愿意做我要她做的事，故推知我的请求使她感到苦恼，故选 C。

【7 题详解】

考查动词词义辨析。句意：我需要确保她的合作。A. consider 考虑；B. permit 允许；C. check 检查；D. ensure 确保。根据 “I reached into my pocket and pulled out a D-buck, our class currency.” 可知，我为了让 Brianna 去邀请 Molly，给 Brianna 班级货币。故推知我想确保 Brianna 能答应我的请求，与我合作。故选 D。

【8 题详解】

考查动词词义辨析。句意：给你，我会为你的时间付 D-buck 的。A. help 帮助；B. pay 支付；C. prepare 准备；D. forgive 原谅。根据 “I reached into my pocket and pulled out a D-buck, our class currency.” 可知，我为了让 Brianna 去邀请 Molly，给 Brianna 班级货币，花班级货币买她的时间。故选 B。

【9 题详解】

考查名词词义辨析。句意：当她们最后一起走回去时，我松了一口气。A. relief 宽慰、解脱；B. concern 关心；C. sorrow 悲伤；D. regret 后悔。根据 “I watched closely as the girls talked.” 及 “When they finally walked back together” 可知，Brianna 答应了我的请求，陪 Molly 一起聊天然后一起走，一切都很顺利。故推知我不再担心 Molly 孤单一人，所以松了口气，故选 A。

【10 题详解】

考查名词词义辨析。句意：“我不应该保留这个。” 她的目光落在脚上，内疚从她平静的声音中散发出来。A. excitement 兴奋；B. courage 勇气；C. guilt 内疚；D. impatience 不耐烦。根据 “I shouldn’t keep this.” 及 “Her eyes fell to her feet” 可知，Brianna 认为自己不该为了要 D-buck，才和 Molly 聊天，低下了头。通过动作描写可知，Brianna 为自己的行为感到很内疚，故选 C。

## 第二节（共 10 小题；每小题 15 分，共 15 分）

### A

阅读短文，根据短文内容填空。在未给提示词的空白处仅填写 1 个恰当的单词，在给出提示词的空白处用括号内所给词的正确形式填空。

Space exploration began in 1957, when the first artificial satellite was launched by the Soviet Union. Yuri Gagarin 11 (become) the first person to orbit(环绕) the earth in 1961. In 1969, Neil Armstrong was the first person to walk 12 the moon. Since then, space exploration has advanced very 13 (rapid). It

has produced, much 14 (amaze) technology that brings changes to the world.

【答案】11. became

12. on 13. rapidly

14. amazing

【解析】

【导语】这是一篇说明文。文章介绍了太空探索及其它的变化。

【11 题详解】

考查时态。句意：在 1961 年，Yuri Gagarin 成为第一位环绕地球轨道的人。根据时间状语 in 1961 可知，时态应是一般过去时，故谓语动词变过去式，故填 became。

【12 题详解】

考查介词。句意：1969 年，Neil Armstrong 是第一个在月球上行走的人。根据句意可知，此处考查短语 on the moon，表示“在月球上”。介词 on 表示“在……上”，故填 on。

【13 题详解】

考查副词。句意：从那时起，太空探索取得了非常快速的进展。根据句意及句子结构可知，此处用副词 rapidly，作状语，修饰 advanced，表示“迅速地”，故填 rapidly。

【14 题详解】

考查形容词。句意：它产生了许多令人惊叹的技术，为世界带来了改变。根据句子结构可知，此处用形容词 amazing，作定语，修饰名词 technology，表示“令人惊叹的”，故填 amazing。

## B

阅读短文，根据短文内容填空。在未给提示词的空白处仅填写 1 个恰当的单词，在给出提示词的空白处用括号内所给词的正确形式填空。

Leaf-cutter ants are interesting. 15 (look) for leaves, the larger ants usually go out in groups. They bite off bits of leaves and carry them back. Watching these ants march in single file, carrying leaves, is quite a sight. These ants can carry a leaf that 16 (weigh) 20 times more than they do. The leaves 17 (collect) by the ants are not for eating. They are brought back so fungus(真菌) can grow on them. The fungus is the food for the ants.

【答案】15. To look

16. weighs 17. collected

【解析】

【导语】这是一篇说明文。文章主要介绍了一种蚂蚁的生活习性。

【15 题详解】

考查非谓语动词。句意：为了寻找树叶，较大的蚂蚁通常成群外出。分析句式结构可知，此处用非谓语中的动词不定式作目的状语，表示“为了”寻找树叶，又因为位于句首，所以首字母要大写。故填 To look。

【16 题详解】

考查主谓一致。句意：这些蚂蚁能搬动比自己重 20 倍的树叶。结合句意，分析句子可知，提示词 weigh 表示“重……；有……重”，是 that 引导的定语从句中谓语动词，先行词 a leaf 是单数名词，是从句中作主语，所以从句谓语动词也用第三人称单数形式。故填 weighs。

【17 题详解】

考查非谓语动词。句意：蚂蚁采集的叶子不是用来吃的。分析句式结构可知，此处用非谓语作后置定语，因为所给提示词 collect 与其逻辑主语 The leaves 之间是被动关系，所以应该用过去分词作后置定语。故填 collected。

C

阅读短文，根据短文内容填空。在未给提示词的空白处仅填写 1 个恰当的单词，在给出提示词的空白处用括号内所给词的正确形式填空。

Storyboards are a set of drawings to tell a story and a powerful way to visually present information. The original storyboards, 18 were used in movie-making, showed stories broken up into pieces. Each piece of the story 19 (draw) out on a card and stuck to a board in order. People were then able to talk about and revise the story by checking one part at a time. That is 20 I know about storyboards.

【答案】18. which

19. was drawn

20. what

【解析】

【导语】本文是一片说明文。文章主要介绍了作者对情节串连图板的了解。

【18 题详解】

考查定语从句。句意：最初的情节串连图板，用于电影制作，显示的故事被分解成碎片。句中先行词为 storyboards，在非限定性定语从句中作主语，所以用关系代词 which 引导。故填 which。

【19 题详解】

考查时态和语态。句意：故事的每一部分都画在一张卡片上，并按顺序粘在一块木板上。陈述过去事情，用一般过去时。主语 Each piece of the story 与 draw 之间为被动关系，所以用被动语态。故填 was drawn。

【20 题详解】

考查名词性从句。句意：这就是我对情节串连图板的了解。分析句子结构可知，本句为表语从句，从句缺少宾语，指物，所以用连接代词 what 引导。故填 what。

## 第二部分 阅读理解（共两节，38 分）

### 第一节（共 14 小题；每小题 2 分，共 28 分）

阅读下列短文，从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中，选出最佳选项，并在答题卡上将该项涂黑。

#### A

Dear Jim O'Connor,

My name is Annie Le and I am writing to you on behalf of the Native Health Community Garden, a group of people working on starting a community garden in the Mesa Neighborhood.

While searching for potential garden locations, we came across your house located at West Southern Avenue. We are asking about the possibility of using your land as the site of our garden.

In general, a community garden is a space where plants are grown and taken care of by a group of people in the community. Community gardens improve the quality of life, offer more chances to talk to each other and beautify neighborhoods while providing green food and therefore reducing the household cost of food.

To ensure the smooth running of the project, elected volunteers would be in charge. You would have access to all these volunteers and they would like to answer any questions you may have.

I have included some general information about community gardens and what they can bring to a community. We would love to speak with you in person or over the phone to discuss what hosting community garden on your land would involve. Issues may include discussing an agreement rental charges, garden rules, and water access. All the costs for the project will be covered by us. We would also like to present to you our vision of this space.

We would very much like to have your support. Thank you for your consideration and please feel free to contact me. Thank you again.

Respectfully,

Annie Le

21. Why did Annie Le write to Jim O'Connor.

- A. To rent his land.
- B. To offer him a job.
- C. To invite him to join her group.
- D. To inform him of the community garden.

22. According to the passage, what will the garden bring to the community?

- A. More green projects. B. Less water pollution.  
C. More communication. D. Higher cost of living

23. Annie Le would like to further discuss \_\_\_\_\_.

- A. service cost B. cooperation details  
C. gardening skills D. community development

【答案】21. A 22. C 23. B

【解析】

【导语】这是一篇应用文。文章主要介绍 Annie Le 写信给 Jim O'Connor，想要租 Jim O'Connor 的地，与 Jim O'Connor 谈合作的细节。

【21 题详解】

细节理解题。根据第二段 “We are asking about the possibility of using your land as the site of our garden. (我们想向您询问将您的土地用作我们花园场地的可能性。)” 及第五段 “Issues may include discussing an agreement rental charges, garden rules, and water access. All the costs for the project will be covered by us. (问题可能包括讨论协议租金，花园规则和用水。所有项目的费用都是我们出。)” 可知，Annie Le 给 Jim O'Connor 写信的目的是想租 Jim O'Connor 的地。故选 A。

【22 题详解】

细节理解题。根据第三段 “Community gardens improve the quality of life, offer more chances to talk to each other and beautify neighborhoods while providing green food and therefore reducing the household cost of food. (社区花园可以改善生活质量，提供了更多相互交谈的机会，美化了社区，同时提供了绿色食物，从而降低了家庭食物成本。)” 可知，花园将为社区提供更多交流的机会。故选 C。

【23 题详解】

推理判断题。根据第五段 “We would love to speak with you in person or over the phone to discuss what hosting community garden on your land would involve. Issues may include discussing an agreement rental charges, garden rules, and water access. (我们很乐意面对面或通过电话与您交流，讨论在您的土地上托管社区花园将涉及什么。问题可能包括讨论协议租金，花园规则和用水。)” 及 “We would also like to present to you our vision of this space. (我们还想向您介绍我们对这块空间的看法。)” 可知，Annie Le 想和 Jim O'Connor 讨论更多的合作细节，故选 B。

## B

Local barber (理发师) goes above and beyond for a little boy

“That day started all wrong,” LaQuista Erinna said. “And we forgot his headphones. We were running late, traffic was horrible, so I knew it was going to be difficult that day.”

When Erinna and her son finally arrived at their appointment, it seemed like there was no way 6-year-old Jackson, a boy with autism (自闭症), would be getting his hair cut.

“He just immediately got anxious,” Erinna explained. “Usually I have to do some coaching to get him in the chair. He will put on his headphones, and we power through.”

Erinna said Jackson is a typical little boy who loves to play and loves art. But some tasks can be sensory overload, and haircuts are one of them.

The stress was so intense for mom and son that almost two years went by before Jackson got another haircut. But this time, he was in the hands of Ree, the barber, and things were getting easier.

Ree noticed his Super Mario Bros shirt and told him that he needed to save Mario by making sure no hair got on him. She cut his hair while he moved and ran around the shop. She talked to him throughout the entire process, encouraging him and reminding him about protecting Mario to keep him engaged.

“It just touched me so much,” Erinna said: “She nurtured that relationship. She gained his trust.”

“I feel good I can go above and beyond for a child,” Ree said. “I know children want to be free. They want to express themselves so I try to find a different strategy to make them feel comfortable”

Jackson’s smile told the rest of the story.

Erinna was very moved by her son’s haircut. She shared a video online, which has gotten millions of views.

Given the huge response, Erinna also set up a special GoFundMe to support Ree to make sure she’s able to continue to work and replace any lost income from the impact of the pandemic (流行病).

24. What usually helped to calm Jackson during haircuts?

- |                                |                   |
|--------------------------------|-------------------|
| A. His mother’s trust.         | B. His art books. |
| C. His barber’s encouragement. | D. His headphones |

25. How did Ree succeed in cutting Jackson’s hair?

- A. By inspiring him to be brave
- B. By cooperating with his mother.
- C. By turning the haircut into a game.
- D. By telling stories about Super Mario.

26. To express thanks to Ree, Erinna \_\_\_\_\_.

- A. raised money to support her
- B. advertised her hair cutting skills
- C. got haircuts at her shop regularly

D. posted photos of Jackson's haircut online

27. Which of the following words can best describe Ree?

A. Kind and honest.

B. Caring and generous.

C. Patient and creative.

D. Confident and friendly.

【答案】24. D     25. C     26. A     27. C

【解析】

【导语】本文是一篇记叙文。文章讲述了对于患有自闭症的6岁男孩杰克逊来说，理发是一件很困难的事情。理发师里把艰难的一天变成了一场特殊的比赛。

【24题详解】

细节理解题。根据文章第一段 “And we forgot his headphones. We were running late, traffic was horrible, so I knew it was going to be difficult that day.(我们忘了他的耳机。我们要迟到了，交通也很糟糕，所以我知道那天会很难熬。)” 和第三段 “Usually I have to do some coaching to get him in the chair. He will put on his headphones, and we power through. (通常我需要做一些指导才能让他坐到椅子上。他会戴上耳机，然后我们就接通了。)” 可知，通常耳机能帮助杰克逊在理发时冷静下来。故选 D。

【25题详解】

细节理解题。根据文章第六段 “Ree noticed his Super Mario Bros shirt and told him that he needed to save Mario by making sure no hair got on him. She cut his hair while he moved and ran around the shop. She talked to him throughout the entire process, encouraging him and reminding him about protecting Mario to keep him engaged.(丽注意到他的超级马里奥兄弟衬衫，并告诉他，他需要确保他身上没有头发，以拯救马里奥。他在店里跑来跑去的时候，她给他剪了头发。在整个过程中，她都在和他说话，鼓励他，提醒他要保护马里奥，让他沉浸其中。)” 可知，丽把理发变成保护马里奥的游戏，成功剪掉杰克逊的头发。故选 C。

【26题详解】

细节理解题。根据文章最后一段 “Given the huge response, Erinna also set up a special GoFundMe to support Ree to make sure she's able to continue to work and replace any lost income from the impact of the pandemic (流行病).(厄琳娜对儿子的发型非常感动。她在网上分享了一段视频，获得了数百万的浏览量。鉴于巨大的反响，厄琳娜还设立了一个 GoFundMe 特别基金来支持丽，以确保她能够继续工作，并弥补因疫情影响而失去的收入。)” 可知，为了表达对里的感谢，欧琳娜筹集了资金来支持她。故选 A。

【27题详解】

推理判断题。根据文章第六段 “Ree noticed his Super Mario Bros shirt and told him that he needed to save Mario by making sure no hair got on him. She cut his hair while he moved and ran around the shop. She talked to him throughout the entire process, encouraging him and reminding him about protecting Mario to keep him

以上内容仅为本文档的试下载部分，为可阅读页数的一半内容。如要下载或阅读全文，请访问：<https://d.book118.com/528054112006006055>